Edison State College
Paralegal Studies Advisory Committee Meeting

Lee County Justice Center, Hearing Room 4K

Wednesday, December 1, 2010

In Attendance:  Judge John Carlin, Chairman; Judge Michael McHugh, Nancy Beatty, Mike Nisson, Mary Conwell, Esta Rubinstein, Judge Archie Hayward, Sabrina Guerin, Keith Grossman, Kim Gresham, Jill DeValk
Welcome:  Judge Carlin called the meeting to order.
Review of minutes:  Judge Carlin initiated a review of minutes from the previous meeting on February 24, 2010.

No objections

Motion to accept

Motion carried

American Bar Association Re-approval Site Visit:  Mary Conwell discussed the September ABA site team visit.  The site members included Gary Melhuish and Dwight Dickerson.  They visited all four Edison campuses.  Sunday, September 19, they toured the Hendry campus.  Monday, September 20 included tours of Lee, Collier, and Charlotte campuses.  Since we plan on offering courses on all campuses, the tours were necessary.  
The site team recommended re-approval.  The re-approval will be finalized in February, 2011.  They advised nine suggestions.  Mary distributed the list of suggestions to members.  The two suggestions that stand out are that academic advising is not following the course sequencing suggestions and that we need to survey the legal community periodically to discover the technology they use.   A technological example would be the time management and billing software used by local law firms.
Judge Carlin commented that the site visit was a very positive, helpful experience.  He has already implemented one of their ideas to invite graduates of the program and current paralegals to classes as guest speakers.  
Kim Gresham mentioned that core sequencing is on the Paralegal Studies program website.  At the next faculty meeting the sequencing will be discussed.

The ninth suggestion that all outdated library materials be appropriately marked on the books has already been corrected.  The law materials in classroom B 114 have all been marked “No longer in circulation.”  The classroom materials are considered an extension of the library and must be labeled accordingly.

Number two suggests that the legal specialty courses taught by different professors must consistently contain adequate practical assignments.  Mary said that we need to ensure that all paralegal students are completing practical assignments.  Adjuncts should be given a packet with suggested practical assignments.  Kim suggested that we standardize assignments.
The course, Introduction to Paralegal Studies should be the first core course in sequencing.    In the course, students will be instructed about how to create the portfolio project required in the Paralegal Internship course.  We could assemble a format to help students with the portfolio process.
American Association for Paralegal Education:  Mary attended the National Conference in October in Indianapolis, Indiana.  Student involvement in local paralegal associations was emphasized.  Gulf Coast Paralegal Association and the Lee County Alliance of Legal Professionals are two local examples.  
One of the seminars Mary attended was about problems in the classroom.  Examples of classroom problems include students monopolizing class time, students who arrive late, and students who text on cell phones during class.  The seminar discussed that the stress many students are feeling now results in a heightened sense of aggression.  Mary said that students with mental health issues deserve more attention.  Kim added that the Behavioral Intervention Team is intended to intervene in student behavioral issues.  BIT seminars could teach staff how to recognize and deal with behavior problems.
Judge Carlin added that late students are usually polite and are allowed to sit in the front row and tell everyone why they are late.  Each teacher has their own way of dealing with the problem.  Mike Nisson suggested that teachers need to put their policies regarding cell phone use and grading in their syllabus.

Mary also attended a seminar regarding the Bluebook versus the Association of Legal Writing Directors style manual.  There is a movement in law schools and paralegal programs to use the ALWD manual because it is more user friendly and easier for students to understand.  Judge Carlin commented that it would be good to expose students to both sources.  

Regional Conference:  Mary will attend the AAfPE Regional Conference in March 2011 in Washington DC.

Fall 2010 Fieldtrips:  Paralegal students attended meetings of the Gulf Coast Paralegal Association and the Lee County Alliance of Legal Professionals.  Attending these meetings give students a chance to network with community professionals.
On Monday, November 29, 2010, paralegal students also toured Ave Maria School of Law in Naples.  They were given suggestions for completing the application and personal statement and received tips in preparing for the LSAT exam.

Westlaw:  Paralegal students are now exposed to both Westlaw and Lexis Nexis Academic.  Through the Library, Edison has 130 passwords.  Since there is a limited number the Legal Research & Writing I & II course students are given passwords first.  Paralegal students have the opportunity to attend classroom webinars and in-person training for Westlaw.
Paralegal Club Update:  The paralegal club members donated food and decorated baskets for Thanksgiving.  They also are contributing to the After the Rain Program for women who have experienced criminal justice problems or substance abuse problems.  The program includes a half-way house for occupants to adjust to society.
Future Plans:  Dr Browder has returned to Edison.  His title is Vice President of Operations.  Kim said he reviewed the ABA site team visit report and will add his presence to the paralegal studies program.  He would like to see the program add a mock courtroom for students to become involved in mock trials.

Kim added that there is a plan to renovate B Bldg and add a 2nd floor.

Kim would like to revitalize the paralegal studies program in Hendry and Collier.  One idea may be with compressed video, although it is competitive with face to face classes.  The program would need a dedicated room.  Nancy Beatty offered to possibly teach paralegal courses in Collier.

The program is moving toward more online courses.  The first two courses need to be approved by the ABA.  Four classes must be face to face to fulfill ABA requirements.  

An LSAT exam preparation course was discussed possibly through the Continuing Education Department.

Mary commented about a Mock Trial seminar at the National Conference that she had attended.  Edison paralegal students could volunteer at the mock trial through the Lee County Bar Association to become more involved with the community.  They could volunteer to be time keepers.
A Trial Skills course was discussed with the consensus believing that it may not be particularly important or useful for paralegals, although prepping witnesses may give insight into what happens in a trial.  Kim suggested maybe a mini A or B course on a Saturday.

Esta Rubinstein inquired about the Perkins Grant seminar she attended.

Mike Nisson is retiring from the Department Chair position.  Dr. Richard Worch, full time professor of the Bachelor of Applied Science in Public Safety Administration program will take over the position.

Conclusion:  Judge Carlin thanked all for coming and concluded the meeting.
